[PLACE ON LETTERHEAD]
[INSERT date]
The Honorable Kevin de León, Chair

Senate Appropriations Committee

California State Capitol

Sacramento, CA  95814
SUPPORT FOR SB 1099 (STEINBERG): DEPENDENT CHILDREN: SIBLING VISITATION
Dear Senator de León:

I am writing in strong SUPPORT of SB 1099 (Steinberg), which would make minor changes to existing statutory requirements to provide clarification for implementing the sibling visitation process while also addressing situations involving foster children whose siblings are not currently in care but with whom they share a common parent.
[INSERT paragraph about your organization]
Presently, there are more than 60,000 foster children in California. Removed from homes where they faced abuse and neglect, some foster children struggle with the additional trauma of being separated from their siblings as they are placed into a new, unfamiliar environment. The Federal Fostering Connections to Success and Increasing Adoptions Act of 2008 (PL 110-351) and its California counterpart, AB 743 (Portantino, Chapter 560, Statutes of 2010), made it a priority that siblings entering the foster care system would be placed together in the same foster home. Nevertheless, barely half of children and youth in foster care end up being placed with all of their siblings.

Despite the protections already in statute meant to encourage and strengthen sibling connections through visitation, we continue to hear directly from our foster youth that they are still running into obstacles the law fails to cover. SB 1099 would build upon the Legislature’s prior work to protect sibling relationships by slightly amending the current court process overseeing visitation to better align policy and practice with the intent of past legislation. In addition, this bill would address the significant, albeit uncommon, types of cases involving a foster youth’s non-dependent sibling who has a parent before the court. 

Specifically, SB 1099 seeks to fill these gaps in the law by: 1) including greater detail and information in the “sibling” section of court reports; 2) requiring the court to make a renewed finding at periodic review hearings that sibling interaction is contrary to the safety or well-being of either child in order for a suspension of visitation to continue; and 3) allowing the court to grant requests when a foster child or non-minor dependent petitions to visit with a non-dependent sibling who is in the physical custody of a shared legal or biological parent who is before the court.

Furthermore, just last year the Children’s Bureau/Administration for Children, Youth and Families (ACYF) released a report that found a significant association between sibling visitation and both permanency and well-being outcomes. In addition, all 50 states acknowledge that placing foster youth into the care of relatives helps lessen the trauma of entering the system and also better supports the healthy growth of the child due to mutual familial, cultural, and community connections. The maintenance of sibling relationships serves this same purpose by offering a foster child at least one familiar constant (their sibling) in the otherwise sea of strangers that makes up the child welfare system. 

With these clear indicators reflecting the importance of sibling relationships, it is essential that we continue to support foster children who wish to visit with their siblings. SB 1099 aims to address some of the unintended shortcomings in the current visitation process while also providing clarity to circumstances that have so far been overlooked. 

For these reasons, we strongly SUPPORT SB 1099 (Steinberg) and ask that you vote “AYE” when it comes before the Senate Appropriations Committee.

We thank you for your commitment to helping our state’s foster children as they seek to improve and maintain the sibling connections that are so vital to their long term growth, well-being, and success.
Sincerely, 

[INSERT full name]
[INSERT title]
[INSERT organization name]
cc:
The Honorable Darrell Steinberg
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June Clark, Office of the Governor
